
BEFORE THE ARKANSAS WORKERS' COMPENSATION COMMISSION

CLAIM NO. F711115

MIGUEL HERNANDEZ CLAIMANT

GENERAL ELECTRIC CAPITAL CORP RESPONDENT

ELECTRIC INSURANCE COMPANY RESPONDENT
CARRIER

OPINION FILED FEBRUARY 27, 2012

Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ERIC PAUL WELLS in
Springdale, Washington County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by EVELYN BROOKS, Attorney, Fayetteville,
Arkansas.

Respondents represented by CURTIS NEBBEN, Attorney, Fayetteville,
Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On November 29, 2011, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Springdale, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on August 11, 2011, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

August 15, 2011.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The prior opinions are res judicata and the law of this

claim.
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By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:  

1.  Claimant’s entitlement to pain management.

2. Claimant’s entitlement to see Dr. Luke Knox, a

neurosurgeon, as recommended by his pain management doctor.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“Claimant has the right to receive additional
(sic) medical treatment.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“The respondents contend that the claimant’s
requested additional medical treatment is not
reasonable and necessary medical treatment
(See hearing transcript Page 3, Line 17 to
Page 4, Line 14).”

The claimant is a forty-seven-year-old male who suffered a

compensable injury to his low back on January 14, 2007, while

employed by the respondent.  The claimant has asked the Commission

to consider his entitlement to additional medical treatment in the

form of continued pain management with Dr. Susan Raben-Taylor and

a referral from Dr. Raben-Taylor to Dr. Luke Knox, a neurosurgeon,

for further evaluation concerning surgical intervention.  The

claimant injured his back while lifting a trailer tire at work on

July 14, 2007.  An MRI taken of the claimant’s lumbar spine on

October 10, 2007, gave the following impression:

“1. SMALL LEFT LATERAL DISC PROTRUSION AT L3-
4 CAUSING MODERATE LEFT NEURAL FORAMINAL
COMPROMISE.

2. MILD DEGENERATIVE DISC DISEASE AT L4-5
AND L5-S1 AS DESCRIBED ABOVE.

3. NO EXTRUDED OR SEQUESTERED DISC
FRAGMENTS.

4. NO WORRISOME MARROW REPLACING LESIONS.”
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The claimant was initially treated by Dr. Konstantin V.

Berestnev at the Arkansas Occupational Health Clinic.  On October

15, 2007, a letter authored by Dr. Berestnev indicates that she had

explained risk and benefits to the claimant regarding conservative

and surgical treatment.  At that time, the claimant was given

medications and ordered to undergo physical therapy.

The claimant then began to treat with Dr. Cyril Raben.  The

claimant was again treated conservatively with physical therapy.

The claimant continued to complain of pain associated with his

compensable low back injury.  Following is a portion of a medical

note from the claimant’s visit with Dr. Raben on September 23,

2009:

“Chief Complaint/Reason for visit:
The 45 yr old male presents for follow-up of
low back pain.  He has not seen Dr. Johnson
because of workers comp approval.  He states
that physical therapy is not helping.  Pain
level today is a 10/10.

Comprehensive Interval History is as follows:
Miguel presents back today apparently not
having been able to see Dr. Johnson because
Work Comp approval is lacking.  The physical
therapy is not helping.  His pain level today
rates at a 10/10.  Keep in mind that on his
MRI scan he has multiple findings of left
lateral impingement, and it’s his left leg
that seems to be giving him most of the
problem....

...Plan: What I’d like to do is narrow this
down to one nerve root to see if we can try a
neuroforaminal injection.  We’ll then see him
back with us in follow up.  In the meantime he
is not released to duty of any sort.”

Medical records continue to show that the claimant complained

of significant pain and symptoms throughout the course of his
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conservative treatments.  On December 1, 2009, the claimant

underwent an epidural space injection at the direction of Dr.

Raben.  However, medical reports indicate that the claimant’s pain

and symptoms continued.

On February 12, 2010, the claimant again saw Dr. Raben.

Following is a portion from the medical note of that visit:

Chief Complaint/Reason for visit:
This 45 yr old male presents for follow-up of
low back.

Comprehensive Interval History is as follows:
Miguel states that there have not been any
changes since his last visit.  He states that
he is still feeling a constant aching
throughout his entire lower back and into his
buttocks.  He states that he is feeling a
great deal of soreness and aching in his
tailbone.  He states that there is nothing
different in his pain or symptoms.  He states
that he completed his physical therapy last
month.  He states that the therapy did not
help him at all.  His pain level today in his
lower back is 10/10.

Miguel presents back today.  He has not been
allowed to obtain his films and studies that
he wants, so instead he wants us to continue
to manage him nonoperatively with medication.
I explained to him that we don’t do that here
and we will have him follow up with a pain
management physician, Dr. Brooks.  Miguel
notices that if he’s up and too active during
the day that he has a marked increase in the
amount of back pain that he’s experiencing....

...Plan: I don’t think he’ll be able to get
back to his usual and customary line of
employment.  We’re going to set him up with a
pain management physician and have him follow
up with us only on an as needed basis.”

The claimant was seen by Dr. Raben-Taylor on November 4, 2010.

The medical report from that visit, in part, states:
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“This is a male patient born 6/18/64 who is
complaining of low-back pain since an incident
while at work on 6/14/07 when he was lifting a
trailer tire.  He has had pain ever since in
the low-back and down his tailbone area.  He
also gets right posterior leg pain.  He states
that he has had EMGs of the lower extremities,
which he believes were normal.  He has had
epidural steroid injections, which have
helped, really, only for a few days.  He has
had an MRI and has had physical therapy.  He
continues to do his physical therapy exercises
at home as much as he can; however, pretty
much sitting, bending, lying down, standing,
walking, coughing, and sneezing can all bother
him.  Pain medications do help a little bit,
but not that much.  He is not sure what
medications he has been on in the past.  He
took something before that he states was given
to him in a blue box (he thinks it was before
he saw Dr. Raben) that caused him some
problems and he became, he said, actually
fairly violent, and did not want to take that
again.  Again, he is not sure what this
medication is.  I do have some pharmacy notes
that he has had Tramadol and Hydrocodone.  He
does not think Tramadol helps, but Hydrocodone
probably helped a little bit more; however,
there is difficulty obtaining medical history
from this patient.  I do have Dr. Raben’s
notes.  I do not have any previous medical
records on this gentleman.”

The claimant continued to treat with Dr. Raben-Taylor and on

June 16, 2011, a portion of the medical record states:

“I will refer him to Dr. Knox.  He will be
checking with workers’ comp to see if he can
get this approved, so we will hold off for
now, but I’m having to do that at any point.
Follow up in one month’s time.  Place back on
previous medications.”

Then again on August 23, 2011, the medical note from Dr. Raben-

Taylor states:

“We will try and go ahead and get a referral
for Dr. Knox’s office and also try to get him
a referral to Dr. Randolph’s office, but will
repeat a lumbar MRI and then proceed with
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referral.  Until then, continue with current
medications: Hydrocodone APAP and Celexa as
before.”

On August 30, 2011, the claimant underwent another MRI of the

lumbar spine.  The impressions’ section from that diagnostic test

are as follows:

“1. Musculoligamentous sprain/spasm.
2. Mild diffuse asymmetrical bulge with left

foraminal annular tear of L5-S1 disc
indenting the thecal sac and along with
bilateral mild faceto-legamentous
hypertrophy mildly compromising the
bilateral neural foramina.

3. Diffuse asymmetrical bulge with left
extraforaminal annular tear of L4-5 disc
indenting the moderately compromising the
bilateral neural foramina.

4. No vertebral fractures.”

On October 27, 2011, Dr. Raben-Taylor authored a letter to the

claimant’s attorney regarding the claimant.  That letter states as

follows:

“In regard to your letter dated October 17,
2011, please note that Mr. Hernandez is
requiring pain management related to his
injury sustained in 2007 while lifting a tire
and wheel from an eighteen wheeler.  In
addition to pain management, I have referred
him to a neurosurgeon for consideration of
possible surgery.”

The respondents in this matter have argued that the treatment

the claimant currently seeks is not reasonable and necessary

medical treatment.  I disagree, I do believe that the pain

management treatment and consultation with Dr. Knox for possible

surgical intervention are both reasonable and necessary medical

treatment for the claimant’s compensable low back injury.  It is

clear that the claimant has tried conservative treatment for an
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extended period of time; however, there appears to be some gaps in

his treatment which are due to the litigation that was previously

decided regarding medical treatment in this matter.  The claimant’s

testimony at the hearing is very consistent with the medical

documentation that has been provided in that the claimant has

continued to have symptoms and pain associated with his lower back

injury since its inception in January 2007.  It also appears that

the claimant has made great effort to comply with the treatment

recommended by his physicians including physical therapy.  I note

a discharge assessment from Health South found at Respondents’

Exhibit 1, Page 97, which indicates that none of the physical

therapy goals were met for the claimant; however, on the next page

of Respondents’ Exhibit 1 which is page 98 we also find a form that

indicates that the patient, here the claimant, is in constant

attendance for his physical therapy; however, the claimant is not

making satisfactory progress but the patient is well motivated in

performing the required activities.

It appears to me that it is reasonable for the claimant to be

assessed for possible surgical intervention in that conservative

treatment has failed even though the claimant has put out great

effort in trying to recover from his compensable injury.  Inasmuch,

I order that the respondents pay for the reasonable and necessary

medical treatment the claimant has requested including the

continuation of pain management and a referral to Dr. Luke Knox for

consideration of surgical intervention regarding his compensable

lumbar spine injury.
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From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe his demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on August 11, 2011, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed August 15, 2011, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that the additional medical treatment in the form of continued pain

management by Dr. Raben-Taylor and the referral to Dr. Luke Knox,

a neurosurgeon, for consideration of surgical intervention

regarding the claimant’s compensable lumbar spine injury is both

reasonable and necessary medical treatment for the claimant’s

compensable injury.

ORDER

The respondents shall bear the burden of the costs associated

with the claimant’s pain management treatment by Dr. Raben-Taylor

and the costs associated with the claimant’s referral to Dr. Luke

Knox for a surgical evaluation.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


